
City of Amesbury
Office of the City Clerk
62 Friend St.
Amesbury, MA 01913

City Council Meeting
City Hall Auditorium, 62 Friend St.

April 12, 2022
7:15 PM

City Council President Wheeler called the meeting to order at 7:58 PM

Roll call was taken, and present were Councilor Hogg, Councilor Lennon, Councilor Mandeville,
Councilor Rinaldi, Councilor Stanganelli, Councilor Deschenes, Councilor Hickock, and Councilor
Wheeler.

Councilor Frey was absent.

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~

Minutes for approval

March 8, 2022

Councilor Stanganelli moved to approve the minutes of March 8, 2022, with the revisions from
Councilor Wheeler and Councilor Frey. He was seconded by Councilor Lennon. The motion
passed unanimously (8 present).

March 15, 2022

Councilor Lennon moved to approve the minutes of March 15, 2022, with the revisions from
Councilor Wheeler and Councilor Frey. She was seconded by Councilor Hogg. The motion passed
(7 in favor, Stanganelli abstained).

March 22, 2022

Councilor Lennon moved to approve the minutes of March 22, 2022, with the revisions from
Councilor Wheeler and Councilor Frey. She was seconded by Councilor Stanganelli. The motion
passed unanimously (8 present).

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~

Mayoral Appointments

2022-037 Appointment of Arthur Levine to the position of member of the Council on Aging Board of
Directors for a term to expire April 4, 2025

 Arthur Levine introduced himself to the City Council.

 Councilor Lennon thanked him for his willingness to serve on the Board.

Councilor Stanganelli moved to accept the appointment as presented. He was seconded by
Councilor Lennon. The motion passed unanimously (8 present).
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2022-038 Appointment of Randy Herman to the position of member of the Cultural Council for a term to
expire April 4, 2025

 Randy Herman introduced himself to the City Council and spoke to his background and why he
wanted to serve on the Cultural Council.

 Councilor Lennon thanked him for his willingness to serve on the Board.

Councilor Stanganelli moved to accept the appointment as presented. He was seconded by
Councilor Lennon. The motion passed unanimously (8 present).

2022-039 Appointment of William Messner to the position of member of the Energy Committee for a term
to expire April 4, 2025

 William Messer introduced himself to the City Council and spoke to his background and why he
wanted to serve on the Energy Committee.

 Councilor Lennon, Councilor Wheeler, and Councilor Rinaldi thanked William for his willingness
to serve and spoke to why he would be a great asset to the committee.

Councilor Stanganelli moved to accept the appointment as presented. He was seconded by
Councilor Hogg. The motion passed (7 in favor, Deschenes abstained).

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~

Licenses and Permits

 Councilor Wheeler read through the list of licenses.

 City Clerk Amanda Haggstrom clarified that the list was revised due to wrong applications
distributed. The issue was resolved.

Councilor Lennon moved to approve the list of licenses for April. She was seconded by Councilor
Mandeville. The motion passed unanimously (8 present).

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~

Correspondence

President/Vice President Communications:

 Councilor Wheeler talked about Maple’s Crossing and said they are finishing up with the
Conservation Commission and Planning Board. He said that he would love to have Mr. Gorman
come before the City Council to give an update.

 Councilor Wheeler talked about the legislative workshop held with Senator DiZoglio and the
Council. He mentioned that Rep. Kelcourse had to back out of the meeting and since then he has
not responded with a follow- up date. He reached out to Councilor Wheeler before the meeting
and told him to have the Councilor’s send their budget priorities. Councilor Wheeler urged his
fellow Councilors to reach out to Rep. Kelcourse if they had any priorities.



Communications from Elected Officials, Boards, and Commissions:

 Councilor Wheeler said that they were in receipt of a letter from the City’s retirement system. He
read the letter into the record (see attached). Councilor Wheeler said that it was his
understanding that the Council couldn’t appropriate the funds for the COLA increase and that it
would need to originate from the administration. He said that the Mayor has been in talks with the
Retirement Board and will keep the Council updated.

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~

Public Comment

 James Thivierge, 8 School Street. Mr. Thivierge talked about net appropriations and the
erosion of the city’s ability to be competitive. He talked about the tax rate and the recap and the
new schools. He said that the tax bill is now going up and said the city needs to find ways to cut
costs.

 Dick and Mary Hession, Wells Ave. Councilor Wheeler read a letter into the record by Dick and
Mary Hession regarding the bus use on Well’s Ave. (see attached).

 John Goodnow, 2 Wells Ave. Mr. Goodnow said that they were supposed to meet with the
Mayor on March 31st, but they met with one of her representatives. He talked about the bus issue
and said the bus comes barreling down the street speeding and almost had an accident today.
He said it is a major concern for their narrow street. He said that they were blocking people’s
driveways in and said that something that needs to be done. Mr. Goodnow wants the route
changed and said there is no one to pick up or drop off on that street.

 Allison Lindstrom, 10 Wells Ave. Ms. Lindstrom did a presentation on the bus situation on
Wells Ave. She discussed the street width and how the busses do not fit on the street. She talked
about the busses running over the curb and blocking another bus in. She showed photos of
children walking on the street when the busses are coming down the street. She talked about the
top of Wells Ave and the narrowness of it and the infrastructure. She showed a photo of
someone’s yard that the bus ran over. Ms. Lindstrom talked about the bus route and how they are
missing the businesses on the main road by taking the short cut on Wells Ave.

 Peter Antonsen, 110 Highland St. Mr. Antonsen said he watches the buses enter and exit Wells
Ave and what happens is that they turn on to the dirt median. He said that cars coming from the
health center are having to pull over to let the busses by. He said that lots of kids use Well’s Ave
to get to the Amesbury Middle School and there are no sidewalks. There is no safety for the kids
with the busses. Mr. Antonsen said that he agrees with everything that the previous speakers
have said. He said it warrants action by the City and that it puts the City in a liable situation.

 Alec Flickinger, 10 Wells Ave. Mr. Flickinger said that every day they are seeing incidents of
near misses. He said that they presented all this info to the Mayor’s Office, and they were hoping
to have some resolution. He said they have gotten no response so far. He said he was blocked
into his car by a bus. He said that it is a big concern and wants to know who authorized Wells
Ave. for usage without a survey done.

 Jacqueline Hire, 8 ½ Wells Ave. Ms. Hire stated that no one on the street is against public
transportation, just the way this came about. She said that there was a meeting that no one was
made aware of, and it involved the MVTRA, the Mayor’s Office, and the Traffic & Transportation
Committee. She said that they woke up to 35-foot-wide busses going up and down the street 29
times a day. Ms. Hire talked about the small children and the safety concerns with the sidewalks.
She shared an experience of a mother walking with her kids on the street. She said that there
was a lack of transparency and a lot of finger pointing going on. Ms. Hire talked about the lack of



ridership and was confused on why the busses need to come down Wells Ave. She said that she
really hopes that the Council looks into this and feels like their needs to be a process for this. She
doesn’t feel like its appropriate for a few individuals to make a decision that affect an entire
neighborhood.

 Timothy Ryan, 15 Wells Ave. Mr. Ryan said that his main concern is coming off Route 110 by
memorial park. He said that a camera should be put there because no one is stopping, and it’s an
accident is going to happen. He would like the yield sign to be changed to a stop sign. He said
that none of the sidewalks on the street meet ADA requirements.

 Allison Lindstrom, 10 Wells Ave. Ms. Lindstrom spoke about a program called the Safe Roots
to School Program. She said that is intended for school kids to get to and from to school safely.
She elaborated more on the program and said that with this bus issue, it’s the total opposite.

Council Response to Public Comment

 Councilor Lennon thanked everyone for coming out. She said she spoke to some residents and
did some site visits on the street and agrees that it is very dangerous. She said it is very unlikely
that if it was subjected to a traffic study analysis that it would pass. She talked about the dangers
of the busses and that a demonstration of a need at a minimum should be shown for this before a
change is made. She said she wasn’t aware of any demonstration of need. She said she looked
into the decision-making process and there is an advisory board, and they have meetings. She
advised people to follow that. She suggested drafting a letter to ask the MVRTA to re-evaluate
the bus route as they have set it in place.

 Councilor Mandeville thanked the community for coming out. He said that their concerns are
heard and that the Council is listening to them and will take the actions within their purview to
correct this.

 Councilor Deschenes echoed his other Councilors. He said that this is a very poor place for a bus
route and can’t imagine not safe for school age children. He said that he was shocked that the
busses were travelling both ways and thinks it’s a terrible place for a bus to travel. He is happy to
express those feelings to anyone who can evoke change.

 Councilor Stanganelli thanked the audience and asked the administration to provide some
information on the authority that the Council has over this type of issue. He mentioned drafting a
letter but asked if the Traffic & Transportation committee has any purview of this and should they
reach out to the Council for matters like this. He would like to know the process and how to get
involved. He mentioned the Middle School and how crowded it can be at pick up time.

 Councilor Hickok thanked the audience for coming out and for the pictures. He said he can’t
believe busses are turning on to Well’s Ave. and doesn’t understand why the change was made.
He said he is a new appointee on the Traffic Committee, and he thinks that Well’s Ave appears
too narrow and doesn’t know why they aren’t serving the businesses on Route 110. He said that
the Council would look into this and try to get them some answers.

 Councilor Wheeler responded to Mr. Thivierge and said that the largest reason the City’s taxes
are increasing is because the State is not keeping up with Chapter 70 funding for the schools. If
the State was keeping up with the formula, the schools would receive an additional $10 million
dollars. Councilor Wheeler thanked Ms. Lindstrom for bringing up the Safe Roots for School
Program and mentioned that he has brought this up to the Mayor for the new school as well. The
school department needs to apply and there are steps taken before money can be disbursed.



 Mayor Gove said that the decision made by the Community Development Director, Herself, and
Noah Berger from the MVRTA. She said they have been open for flexibility for change and said
that the MVRTA has asked for some time to collect data on ridership (60-90 days). She said that
Ms. Lindstrom asked to be the point of contact for the neighborhood and has been unresponsive
to their emails about a group meeting. She said they have a meeting on the 21st to discuss this
and what the next steps are.

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~

Second Readings/Public Hearings

2022-033 An Order to authorize the transfer of $116,453 from the FY22 Reserve Fund to the FY22 Fire +
Emergency Management operating budget. – Mayor Sponsor

 Councilor Lennon read the summary of the bill.

 Councilor Stanganelli read the Finance Committee’s favorable recommendation.

 Councilor Wheeler opened and closed the public hearing.

Councilor Stanganelli moved to approve as 2022-033 presented and he was seconded by
Councilor Hogg. A roll call vote was taken, and the motion passed (7-1 Lennon).

2022-034 An Order to authorize the Mayor to expend funds not previously approved from a
Massachusetts School Building Authority (MSBA) grant to replace the Amesbury Elementary School
(AES) with a new building. - Mayor Sponsor

 Councilor Lennon read the summary of the bill.

 Councilor Stanganelli read the Finance Committee’s favorable recommendation.

 Councilor Wheeler opened and closed the public hearing.

 Councilor Stanganelli said that the reason why we are acting on the matter now is because
someone didn’t do their job in 2019. He said he appreciates the administration for being on top of
this and is in support of additional funding. He said he is not a fan of the new school project or the
process. He said that he is not in favor of this as it is presented, and his vote is a protest.

 Councilor Lennon pointed out that under the previous administration, all the Councilors who are
on now, voted in favor every single time for the opportunity to bring the new school to Amesbury,
and that included Councilor Stanganelli.

 Councilor Stanganelli talked to his previous votes and about his consistency is his opposition.

 Councilor Hickok said that we should allow the Mayor to increase the grant to include all costs.

 Councilor Deschenes said he will be voting for this bill. He regrets not being informed as a citizen
with this school project. He said it is very poorly placed and has suspicions about the process.

 Councilor Wheeler reminded the Council that to pass this, it would need two thirds vote of the
Council. He talked to some of the great points made by Councilor Stanganelli but said that the
school construction is already underway and failure to pass this will shift the burden on to the
taxpayer. He encouraged his colleagues to vote yes on this item.



Councilor Mandeville moved to approve bill 2022-034 as presented and he was seconded by
Councilor Hogg. A roll call vote was taken, and the motion passed (6- Lennon abstained,
Stanganelli no).

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~

First Readings

2022-040 An Order to change various fees for the City Clerk’s Office and to adopt a Schedule of Fees. -
Mayor Sponsor

 Councilor Lennon read the summary of the bill.

Councilor Lennon moved to refer bill 2022-040 to the Finance Committee and the Ordinance
Committee and to set a public hearing date of May 10th. She was seconded by Councilor Hogg.
The motion passed unanimously (8 present).

2022-041 An Order to change various Fire Safety Inspection and Permit Fees and to adopt a Schedule of
Fees. -Mayor Sponsor

 Councilor Lennon read the summary of the bill.

Councilor Lennon moved to accept an amendment to 2022-041 and was seconded by Councilor
Stanganelli. The motion passed unanimously (8 present).

Councilor Stanganelli moved to refer 2022-041 as substituted to the Finance Committee and
Ordinance Committee and to set a public hearing date of May 10th. He was seconded by Councilor
Lennon and the motion passed unanimously (8 present).

2022-042 An Order to authorize the transfer of $66,100.00 from the Library front stair repair capital
account (120 0610 5861 01) to pay for engineer’s revised drawings and work recommended by the
architect’s investigative report relative to repairing the compromised North wall at the Amesbury Public
Library. -Mayor Sponsor

 Councilor Lennon read the summary of the bill.

Councilor Hickok moved to refer 2022-042 to the Finance Committee and to set a public hearing
date of May 10th. He was seconded by Councilor Lennon and the motion passed unanimously (8
present).

2022-043 An Order to transfer $15,662.00 from Library Salaries and Wages to Library Expenses. -Mayor
Sponsor

 Councilor Lennon read the summary of the bill.

Councilor Stanganelli moved to refer bill 2022-043 to the Finance Committee and to set a public
hearing date of May 10th. He was seconded by Councilor Lennon. The motion passed unanimously
(8 present).

2022-044 An Order to approve and accept a historic preservation restriction on property located at 5
Sparhawk Street and to authorize the Mayor to execute said restriction on behalf of the City. -Mayor
Sponsor



 Councilor Lennon read the summary of the bill.

Councilor Lennon moved to refer bill 2022-044 to the Ordinance Committee, the Planning Board
for comment, and to set a public hearing date of May 10th. She was seconded by Councilor Hogg.
The motion passed unanimously (8 present).

2022-045 An Order to establish an Amesbury Street Acceptance Process. -Mayor Sponsor

 Councilor Lennon read the summary of the bill.

Councilor Stanganelli moved to refer bill 2022-045 to the Ordinance Committee, the Planning
Board, and to set a public hearing date of May 10th. He was seconded by Councilor Lennon. The
motion passed unanimously (8 present).

2022-046 An Order to authorize the Mayor to accept and expend a FY22 Firefighter Safety Equipment
Grant from the Department of Fire Services (DFS) -Mayor Sponsor

 Councilor Lennon read the summary of the bill.

Councilor Stanganelli moved to refer bill 2022-046 to the Finance Committee and to set a public
hearing date of May 10th. He was seconded by Councilor Hogg. The motion passed unanimously
(8 present).

2022-047 An Order to authorize the Mayor to accept and expend a grant from the Massachusetts Cultural
Council for FY 2022. -Mayor Sponsor

 Councilor Lennon read the summary of the bill.

Councilor Mandeville moved to refer bill 2022-047 to the Finance Committee and to set a public
hearing date of May 10th. He was seconded by Councilor Hickok. The motion passed unanimously
(8 present).

2022-048 An Order to authorize the Mayor to accept and expend a FY2021 Community Development
Fund Grant from the Massachusetts Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) Program. -Mayor
Sponsor

 Councilor Lennon read the summary of the bill.

Councilor Hickok moved to refer bill 2022-048 to the Finance Committee and to set a public
hearing date of May 10th. He was seconded by Councilor Hogg. The motion passed unanimously
(8 present).

2022-049 An Order to transfer $3,200.00 from Administration & Finance Salaries & Wages to
Administration & Finance Expenses. -Mayor Sponsor

 Councilor Lennon read the summary of the bill.

Councilor Lennon moved to refer bill 2022-049 to the Finance Committee and to set a public
hearing date of May 10th. She was seconded by Councilor Hogg. The motion passed unanimously
(8 present).



2022-050 An Order to authorize the transfer of $10,350 from the General Fund to the Conservation
Commission Receipts Reserved Fund. -Mayor Sponsor

 Councilor Lennon read the summary of the bill.

Councilor Mandeville moved to refer bill 2022-050 to the Finance Committee and to set a public
hearing date of May 10th. He was seconded by Councilor Lennon. The motion passed unanimously
(8 present).

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~

Councilor Lennon moved to adjourn the meeting at 9:34 PM. She was seconded by Councilor
Rinaldi. The motion passed unanimously (8 present).

Respectfully Submitted,

April 21, 2022


